  Ascending onwards and upwards!

Dear Friends,

I hope you had a nice Easter.  As we move into May and the bank holidays, we start to prepare to celebrate Ascension Day. We have a joint benefice Holy Communion service at St Lawrence Church on Thursday 10th May at 7.30pm as we remember the Ascension of Jesus into Heaven which comes on the fortieth day after Easter as described in Mark 16:14-end; Luke 24:44-end and Acts 1:1-6.  We then look forward to celebrating Pentecost on Sunday 20 May as the next major Christian festival, remembering the coming of the Holy Spirit upon the Apostles as described in Acts 2:1-31.

During May (12-20), I will be trekking the Great Wall of China in celebration of my 40th birthday this year.  I plan to give talks on this upon my return with the first being at St James, Dengie during their annual celebration weekend, Ignite, on Saturday 9 June.

During the 10-20 May, the Church nationally is engaged in a prayer activity called “Thy Kingdom Come” – www.thykingdomcome.global – During this time we are called to bring the nation and our communities to prayer during this time between Ascension and Pentecost, please join in!

We also continue with our Pop Up Café in Bradwell on Friday mornings from 8.45-11am and at the St Lawrence Centre on Wednesdays between 2.30-4pm, so please come along and say hello.

God bless,

Steven

May Magazine

All copy for the May magazine should be sent to Roger Scurrell by phone (776341), posted through the letterbox of 6 St Thomas’ Row, Bradwell, or by email to the address below, all by Saturday May 12th.

Those living in St Lawrence may give copy to Shirley Lea at 51 Main Road (779403) by this date. Copy may also be submitted as a jpeg, text or Microsoft Word or Publisher file, either on CD or, better still, by email to stthomaspcc@btinternet.com.

If you belong to an organisation that does not yet submit articles for the magazine we would like to hear from you. Any news you have is always very welcome.

Bradwell Church Choir

I would like to start by thanking the Music lover from St Lawrence for the excellent articles in the last two magazines. They really sum up what singing is all about. 

In this context, we are trying to start up a choir again in Bradwell, meeting at 6:30 pm in the Chapman Room at the back of the church on the first Friday of every month. 

You don’t have to be an accomplished singer to come and join in. If you enjoy singing or want to try and sing, come along and have a go. We welcome everyone – whether or not they think they can sing – and especially, those who have been told that they can’t! It’s often quite surprising what these ‘non-singers’ can do. 

So, it’s not going to be like the X-factor, there will be no auditions or standing in front of everyone else and singing a solo, we just all come together and enjoy a time of learning how to sing. 

Laurie Main

St Thomas’s Church APCM

 This year’s Annual Parochial Church Meeting and Vestry meeting were held on Sunday 15th April. Ten people were present with apologies from a further nine. In the Vestry meeting David Thorpe was the only candidate standing as Churchwarden and was duly elected. Laurie Main and Theresa Reed were elected as Assistant Churchwardens. During the APCM reports were given about the work and events from the past year with a few plans for the coming year, Sidesmen were also duly elected. If there is anyone on our electoral roll, not present at the meeting, who would like copies of the reports please contact David, Laurie or Theresa.

Theresa Reed, PCC secretary 
St Lawrence Church APCM
St Lawrence APCM took place on 10th April at the Anne Harper room at 7.50pm.
Church Wardens elected were Jane Pudney and Shirley Lea.  Our elected Synod representative was Clive Bennett and Michael Pudney was elected onto the PCC.

Pauline Johnson resigned from the PCC but has said she will continue as ‘assistant treasurer’ alongside Bronwen Cook.

From Farm to Front Line.
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Walter Henry Page was born in 1897, the fourth child of Elijah and Jane (née Duce) in their first home in the Street, Bradwell. Elijah from Tolleshunt D’Arcy was working on a farm in Bradwell where he married Jane, a Bradwell girl, in 1889. Their first child, Catherine, was born in 1890 when the 1891 Census showed the family as living in the Street, with Jane’s mother, Susan Duce, a widow of 60, living with them. Susan was recorded as being blind and therefore receiving Parish Relief.

In 1901 Walter, now aged 4, was accompanied by his two brothers and two younger sisters. Their address was now recorded as South Street. By 1911 the family had grown and Walter had ten siblings, all at home except for his eldest sister. Elijah jnr. and Leonard, his two elder brothers, were a general farm worker and a shepherd’s assistant, while Walter was an assistant cattleman. Between these two dates there had been a significant change in the family’s housing as they had moved sometime after March 1905 into one of the newly-built Council Cottages which consisted of six rooms.

The Territorial Army was formed in 1908, as part time troops to be mobilised to defend the British Isles.  Many young men of the Dengie Hundred joined and Walter appears to have been among them, probably from the age of seventeen. 

Unfortunately many thousands of Service Records were lost as a result of bombing during the Second World War and Walter’s were among them. Consequently his story has to be reconstructed from that of the units in which he served. 

In 1914 there was no conscription so soldiers from the TA were asked if they would volunteer to serve overseas. Battalions were then split into two, a unit for overseas service and a second line unit that only served in the UK. Thus Walter was put into the 1/4th Battalion, indicating that he had made the choice, although he, in common with most of his comrades, had little idea of what that would entail.  

On the outbreak of war the 4th Battalion, Essex Regiment, were packing up after their annual camp at Clacton and instead of returning home they marched to Dovercourt where they established their HQ. The area was considered a likely place to suffer invasion so defence trenches were dug and an exclusion zone maintained overnight.

After the initial activity Walter would have been able to come home on leave before returning to his unit. In January 1915 the 4th were encamped at Severall’s Hospital, Colchester before moving to St Albans for more training. During this period pith helmets were issued, giving a strong hint of their intended destination.

The first British army landing at Gallipoli had been in April 1915. The Turkish resistance was very strong and reinforcements were sent from England. Among them were the 4th Essex, F Company, which had been largely recruited from Southminster. 

HM Troopship Marquette sailed from Devonport in rough weather, giving yet another new experience to the lads who had little knowledge of life outside their homes and villages. Alexandria was their destination and then the Paddle Steamer Barry completed the journey to Gallipoli. 

One of the key objectives of the plan to cut off the Turkish supplies was to take Sulva Bay as a strategic winter base. As a part of this the Essex Battalions all landed at Sulva Bay on 12 August 1915 and were soon involved in hot fighting. For the next two weeks the Battalions switched between front line duties and reserve lines on a daily basis. The fighting was hard and the sickness which plagued the men took many casualties.

The campaign reached stalemate and in December the Essex Battalions were withdrawn and returned to Alexandria. From here the majority of the men proceeded to Gaza and Jerusalem but it appears that Walter was invalided home as his medal card shows him joining the 10th Essex. Probably he spent a time in hospital and afterwards reported back to his regiment at barracks to be reassigned to the 10th in the absence of his former unit.

If we pick up his story in 1916 he would have been serving in France and Flanders during a period of bitter fighting. At some date after 25th March 1916 he was awarded the Military Medal for bravery in the field. This does not appear on his medal index card as often they dealt only with the campaign medals. However, even those are not mentioned. Here we can only surmise that the record remained incomplete when Walter was posted missing but there is a note to say “Claim submitted by Accounts 4, on behalf of Mrs J Page in respect of Pte W H Page. Reply on EF/9 from Mrs J Page 14/4/19.  2.4.19.”

The circumstances of Walter’s death are also unsure. The date when he was killed in action, April 12th, leads one to believe that he died in the fierce fighting for Hangard Village and Wood as the 10th were involved in that engagement. Subsequently Randolph Chell wrote of the events of that day,

 ‘From this time to April 12th, when the Battalion brilliantly attacked the enemy at Hangard, was a period of no sleep, no rest, iron rations and fighting. …Men, gas, munitions, were hurled on us on a prodigious scale. The line, however, was held with the grimness of death…. On the 12th the situation was more perilous than ever. The French were attacked and forced out of Hangard. The Battalion was moved into position of counter-attack with the French. Only verbal instructions could be given to company commanders…. Officers and men were on the verge of collapsing through fatigue, but there was nothing for it but to attack and retake the village…. Companies stepped off from forming-up positions at 7.35 across the exposed ground. The enemy replied with a terrific 5.9 barrage; but weary, maddened men do not care what happens to them, and, moving forward undeterred, they retook the village, consolidated their positions, and proudly handed over a number of machine guns and 60 prisoners. It was desperate, it was costly, it was successful. …The next day we were relieved. … there were only four officers and a few score men, whose feet moved as though they were leaden feet. All the others, from the C.O downwards, were either killed, gassed, wounded or missing.’

Walter’s inclusion on the Pozieres Memorial shows that he had no known grave. He may well have been hastily buried where he lay after the engagement and then, following the Armistice, many such casualties were found and moved to Pozieres where they lie without identification. The Memorial shows the scale of the terrible fighting, commemorating 14,655 soldiers with no known grave who died on the Somme battlefields between 21 March and 7 August 1918.

We will remember them.

(Editor’s note: Randolph Chell, a Captain at the time and subsequently Lt-Colonel, DSO, MC, was the son of the Headmaster of St Nicholas’ School, Tillingham.

The address of 2, Council Cottages, Bradwell, has given rise to another chapter in this story which we hope to publish next month.)
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Musicality

Following my comments last month about singing being good for you I would like to give a plug to the St Lawrence Singers.
The Singers are a friendly group of people, male and female, who enjoy singing for all the reasons given last month. They meet on a Friday evening at 5.45 p.m. for just over an hour, leaving plenty of time afterwards for members to go out to dinner or fulfil other social engagements! It experiences a wide variety of music.
It is not a Church choir but supports St Lawrence Church, usually by singing an anthem, at its important festivals such as Easter and Harvest. They present a Christmas Concert each year which raises a considerable sum for charity. The Singers are available to help local groups who need to raise money by giving concerts and are also available for weddings and funerals and birthday parties.
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The Singers organise occasional social events which include their partners and are a very welcoming group. So if you think you would like to try singing (there is no audition) in a choir, do come along. For more information you can contact their Musical Director on 01621 779328. It will be good for you! 
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There are, of course, other singing groups in the area but for friendliness, fun, convenience re distance and a very patient MD, I would recommend the St Lawrence Singers!

Music Lover from St Lawrence

Weather [image: image12.png]


lore

‘The merry month of May’ makes us all anticipate pleasant conditions. Today’s small boat sailors are into action around the coast and on the inland waters. In the days of sail the prospect of better weather did not preclude unfavourable conditions from occurring so sailors kept ‘a weather eye lifting’ and recalled the wisdom passed down, frequently in short rhymes.

Many rhymes have variations according to whether they were used on sea or land but the lesson remains the same as with ‘Red skies at night, sailor's delight; Red sky at morning, sailors take warning,’ or ‘Rainbow to windward, foul fall the day; rainbow to leeward, rain runs away.’ Similarly, ‘Thunder in the morning, all day storming’ and "Rain before seven, dry by eleven". 

The seaman was more concerned with wind conditions than the landsman and consequently some sayings are not shared in the same way but could equally well be applied on shore. ‘If the rain’s before the wind your sheets and halyards you must mind, but if the rain’s before the wind soon you may make sail again.’ but with a tweak to the precise wording it would still apply anywhere in these islands. 

‘A backing wind says storms are nigh, Veering winds will clear the sky’ and this applies to the movements of the air around a depression, on land or sea. Similarly if there is a rapid change in barometric pressure ‘Quick rise after low Often portends a stronger blow.’
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With the greater opportunity to observe the skies sailors studied the clouds and what they might portend. One example is provided by the formation known as a mackerel sky.
The old rhyme says ‘Mackerel sky, mackerel sky, dry turns wet and wet turns dry’
The farmer is reminded to be patient for to ‘Look at your corn in May and you will come weeping away, Look at the same in June, and you’ll come in a different tune.’
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Although we cannot rely on a totally pleasant month it is generally the start of a period when the living is easy as ‘May cats never catch mice’ since food is becoming more plentiful as the kittens grow.

There is always a sting in the tail however and ‘A hot May makes a fat churchyard,’ followed by the somewhat libellous, ‘For a warm May the parsons pray,’ dating from a period when many clergy were very poorly remunerated and depended on the extra fees earned from weddings and funerals.                                                                                Weather sage of St Lawrence

Take heart as ‘A cold May is good for corn and hay.”
Coach outing to Whitstable, Kent

Tuesday 5th June

£15

I am organising an outing for the Burnham Art Club and as usual it's open to anyone who wants to enjoy a day out without the hassle of driving.

The nearest pickup point for Bradwell and St. Lawrence residents is Southminster at the bus stop near the pet shop at 9am. We will be leaving Whitstable at 3.45pm.  I will bring maps and tourist info for everyone but having been there several time I know Whitstable is a charming olde worlde seaside town with lots of interesting shops and cafes, including a pub and micro-brewery on the beach, it has a working harbour and seafood stalls around it.

The coach is a 57 seater with air conditioning from Fords and the cost is £15 which includes the driver's tip.  Cheques only made payable to Burnham Art Club.  If you are interested please phone me on 776570 to reserve your place, leaving your contact details.

Sue Spiers

Bradwell-on-Sea W.I.

 At the April meeting of Bradwell-on-Sea W.I. members were entertained by Ray Spiller with a selection from his collection of all the number one records from the music charts since they began in 1952. He played a selection of chart toppers from 1952 until 1960, which quite a few of the ladies sang along to, as they could remember the words! He continued with the number ones on members' memorable dates and these were Interspersed with a selection of jokes which either made one laugh or groan. Members were reminded of the gin tasting evening on April 26th, the River Deben boat trip on June 16th and the trip to Denman on July 

16th. The competition for a record sleeve included a selection of Beatles records and was won by Linda Barnes with her Sgt. Pepper's Lonely Hearts Club Band album. The raffle was won by Kay Davies.

A Safe House

Some time ago our bird feeders were continuously predated by pesky squirrels. I must confess to not being a squirrel’s best friend – they eat too many young birds during the nesting season, so I’m not keen on feeding them myself.

I therefore enclosed all the feeders in a cage made from green nylon-covered mesh. A Great Spotted Woodpecker can just squeeze through the mesh, but any bigger feathered beings, or furry ones, have to go and find their own food. The squirrels seem to have got the message, and we very seldom see one in the garden now.
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A bit ago I was watching a Blue Tit enjoying himself on the peanuts. All of a sudden there was a whoooosh from over the hedge. A Sparrowhawk was employing its favourite opportunist feeding technique – fly fast over the hedge and see what’s there. It saw the Blue Tit, and made for it. What followed was something like a Tom and Jerry cartoon. The hawk realised the tit was in a cage and inaccessible. Air brakes were deployed, and in a brilliant piece of flight control a U-turn was executed almost on the spot and the hawk exited whence he came.
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And the Blue Tit? I didn’t see it all – I was watching the Sparrowhawk – but when I looked back at the peanuts the tit was still feeding, apparently quite unconcerned. It seemed to have a sense of its security. I would love to be able to add that it was clinging on to the feeder with one foot whilst the other was raised towards the departing hawk with just two claws splayed sky-wards – but must confess that would be fake news…..

Brian Clayden
BRADWELL COMMUNITY SHOP ANNUAL MEMBERS’ MEETING

The Annual Members’ Meeting of the Bradwell Community Shop will take place in the committee room of Bradwell village hall at 7.30 pm on Monday May 14th. All are welcome to attend. Only members and shareholders are eligible to vote. The agenda will be published in the shop and on the village notice boards.

The Othona Community in Spring.

Easter was a wonderful occasion at Othona. It is a joy to have an ecumenical community sharing Christian Spirituality and Worship with our friends from St Thomas’ and surrounding Churches – and with people of all faiths and none. From the Maundy Thursday Passover meal to the final painted egg being rolled down the sea wall, from the beautiful music to the magic of the fireworks on that chilly dawn service led by our Bishop Stephen Cottrell, everyone enjoyed the warm Othona welcome and fun. And Bishop Stephen joined with Othona again for our Spring Retreat, where Tim Fox and his team of staff and volunteers, with some Othona regulars, were joined by new faces and day visitors from the Village – always welcome.

Tim’s Team is now looking a little different, as we say Goodbye to Sandra and Dave who have supported us so well for three years, and to our wonderful group of young European Volunteers Anouk, Tosca and Janis – and we welcome Debbie and Richard, our new resident members. I am sure people of our nearby villages will make them feel welcome.  Events are coming up thick and fast now - Spring Working Weekend 4th – 7th May, local day visitors are very welcome to join in a variety of tasks, food and fellowship for any hours you can spare. Spring Watch is a very popular annual event, 14th – 17th May with leaders from the Essex Wildlife Trust, exploring the local countryside, walking by the Blackwater estuary, talks, films – please ask about the programme if you want to share some time as a Day Visitor. Open Space from 14th – 17th May runs alongside Spring Watch for those who would like to share Community time without any planned activities or programme. And finally – for May – a Half-Term Holiday Break 28th May to 1st June. As well as fun for children at Othona, we are offering them a chance to join in with outdoor activities at Bradwell Waterside.

Othona would not be the very special Community it is, without the ongoing renewal of resident teams, volunteers, regulars and new faces from near and far, furthering the spirit of Othona in the Community’s Centres at Bradwell and in Dorset. All are welcome, many discover Othona when walking along the sea wall – just pop in for a cuppa. We like to balance the present moment with an eye to the future – where will Othona be reaching to in the next few years – and who will be there? Lots of ideas, information and details of our Programme can be found on our new Website https://www.othonaessex.org.uk/Home, or ring Othona at Bradwell (it’s down East End Rd and through East Hall Farm) on 01621 776564.
Bradwell Village Hall

The Annual General Meeting of the Village Hall trustees will be held on Monday 14th May at 8pm in the Village Hall.

All are welcome to attend.

Off the Shelf

News from Southminster Library

Hello to you all from Southminster Library. Thank you for your patience while the library was closed. We are pleased to welcome you back to the library and hope you will visit us soon to borrow all the new books that have been delivered while we have been temporarily closed.
BABY AND TODDLER RHYMETIME ON MONDAY MORNINGS FROM  11AM
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Join our regular baby and toddler Rhymetime session every Monday (School Term Time Only) from 11am. We aim to provide a safe, nurturing space for your children to enjoy stories, rhymes and play that will help to develop their speech and social skills and also provide new parents the opportunity to meet other new parents and share information. We a have lots of new instruments too, so come along and make some noise!
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Saturday 14 July to Saturday 1 September

This year the Summer Reading Challenge is called Mischief Makers and has been created in partnership with The Beano, celebrating its 80th year in 2018. Children will be invited into the world of Dennis, Gnasher and all the other Beano Town residents.

During their challenge children will be encouraged to read any six books of their choice.  They will collect stickers for their Mischief Makers folder, solving puzzles as they go to find… well we can’t give too much away yet! 

So get ready for library jokes, whoopee cushions and silly moustaches!
Block Builders Construction Club Join us at our fortnightly club where you can practice your Lego and block building skills with other like-minded builders. Next sessions are as follows: Thursday 26th April, Thursday 10th May, and Thursday 24th May.

MAY CHURCH SERVICES
	Time
	Service
	Place
	Readings

	5th May
	Saturday

	  11.00 
	Dedication of the telescope and piano Service
	St Lawrence Church
	TBA

	6th
	Easter 6 Rogation Sunday

	  8.00 
	BCP Holy Communion
	St James Dengie
	Isaiah 55; 1-11

Acts 10; 44-end

John 15; 9-17

	  9.00 
	Holy Communion
	St Lawrence Church
	

	10.00 
	Family Service
	St Nicholas Tillingham
	

	10.30
	Rogation Walk and Parish Communion
	St Thomas Bradwell
	

	  3.30 
	Evening Service
	Downhall
	TBA

	10th
	Ascension Day

	  19.30 
	Outside Holy Communion
	St Lawrence Church
	TBA

	13th
	Easter 7, Sunday after Ascension

	10.00
	Family Communion 
	St Lawrence Centre
	Ezekiel 36; 24-28

Acts 1; 15-17, 21-26

John 15; 26-27, 16:

	10.00
	Holy Communion
	St Nicholas Tillingham
	

	10.30
	All Age Worship
	St Thomas Bradwell
	

	15.00
	Evening Service
	St James Dengie
	TBA

	18.00
	Evening Service
	St Lawrence Church
	

	20th
	Pentecost

	  8.00
	BCP Holy Communion
	St James Dengie
	 Ezekiel 36; 24-28

Acts 2; 1-21

John 15; 26-27, 16: 4-15

	10.00 
	All Age Worship 
	St Lawrence Centre
	

	10.00 
	Family Service
	St Nicholas Tillingham
	

	10.30 
	Parish Communion
	St Thomas  Bradwell
	

	18.00
	Evening Service at the Beacon
	St Lawrence Church
	TBA

	27th
	Trinity Sunday

	  8.00 
	Holy Communion
	St Thomas Bradwell
	Isaiah 6; 1-8
Romans 8; 12-17

John 3; 1-17,

	  9.00 
	Holy Communion
	St Lawrence Church
	

	10.00 
	All Age Worship
	St Lawrence Centre
	

	10.00 
	Family Communion
	St Nicholas Tillingham
	

	10.30 
	Family Service
	St Thomas Bradwell
	

	15.00
	Evening Service
	St James Dengie
	TBA

	3rd June
	1st Sunday of Trinity

	  8.00 
	BCP Holy Communion
	St James Dengie
	Deuteronomy 5; 12-15
2 Corinthians 4; 5-12

Mark 2; 23-3; 6

	  9.00 
	Holy Communion
	St Lawrence Church
	

	10.00 
	All Age Worship
	St Lawrence Centre
	

	10.00 
	Family Service
	St Nicholas Tillingham
	

	10.30
	Rogation Walk and Parish Communion
	St Thomas Bradwell
	

	  3.30 
	Evening Service
	Downhall
	TBA


St. Lawrence Rota for Church Readers, Sidesmen, Intercessors
	Date
	1st reading
	2nd reading
	Intercessions
	Sidesman

	May 6
	E Siggins
	M Pudney
	Revd Steven
	E Siggins

	13
	TBA Evensong

	20
	A Gardner
	J Pudney
	S Lea
	L Gardner

	27
	B Cook
	M Pudney
	Revd Lionel
	B Cook


St. Thomas’s Rota for Church Readers, Sidesmen, Intercessors and Coffee 

	Date
	Time
	1st

Reading
	2nd Reading
	Sidesmen
	Intercessor
	Coffee Rota

	May

6th
	10.30
	J Bateman
	C Orrin
	T Reed
	D Thorpe
	Z Lawrence

	
	
	Gospel: Rev S Poss
	

	13th
	10.30
	T Reed
	J Rushton
	J Hill
	Z Lawrence
	J Bateman

	20th
	10.30
	M French
	S Chapman
	Wyn & Sheila
	C Orrin
	M French

	
	
	Gospel: Rev S Poss
	
	
	

	27th
	8.00
	J Bateman
	Rev S Poss
	J Bateman
	
	

	
	10.30
	J Hill
	T Reed
	M French
	R Scurrell
	J Hill

	June 3rd
	10.30
	J Rushton
	C Orrin
	J Bateman
	T Reed
	Wyn & Sheila

	
	
	Gospel: Rev S Poss 
	
	
	


Gardening in May

Flowers

· This is the month to plant out bedding plants into the garden, now all frosts are over.

· Plant Dahlia tubers into the garden in their flowering position.

· Plant hanging baskets and patio tubs with summer flowers.

· Plant out Black-Eyed Susans and Morning Glory.

· Sow Nasturtium seeds in their flowering position.

· Chrysanthemum cuttings can be taken in the beginning of May and planted out at the end of the month.

Fruit and Veg

· The beginning of May is time to plant Runner bean seeds. It was always said to plane Runner beans on Cup Final day which was the fists Saturday in May (the Cup Final is now much later on May 19th)

· Sow marrow, pumpkin and courgette seeds indoors and plant out into the garden later in the month.

· Thin out beetroot and parsnip seedlings.

· Sow sweetcorn when ground is warm.

· Radish and early salad vegetables may be harvested later in the month.

· Sow French beans etc. as the soil gets warmer.

· Pick Rhubarb

· Clean Strawberry beds.

Greenhouse

· Plant Tomato, Pepper, Chilis and Cucumbers in the greenhouse.

· Open greenhouse vents on sunny days to prevent humidity building up 

· Plant Begonia Corm in pots in the greenhouse.

· Grow on Geraniums for outside latter in the month or for greenhouse pot plants.

Garden Maintenance

· Keep on top of the weeding, remember what they say “One year’s seeds, Ten years weeds”

· New lawns or patching old grass can still be done.

· Resist cutting hedges till June.

Children’s Gardening

· Keep encouraging the children with their gardens.

Wensleyhouse Report.

This week we have been moving the small flock onto the nursery section of the field next to the ‘maternity ward’. Everyone ‘helped’ to put down straw to line the floor and investigate the space. This is where Bess and Baarbara were born last year and it appeared as if they have some memory of being there before. Ethel sniffed the air expectantly and walked all round the space curling up her front lip. She was a bit reluctant at first to come in, but was happy enough when given food! Bess found a good scratching post, Baarbara, always independent, was less interested and soon wandered off, having eaten all the food, to have some more of the lovely green grass. Frederica for whom all this was being got ready showed a marked disinterest in the whole process! She wasn’t unhappy, just simply not very excited. I am making up for her lack of enthusiasm and giving everyone hugs and cuddles. They all love having their necks scratched and behind their ears. The trouble is I’ve only two hands and they all want a scratch!

Now the sun has come out and weather has warmed up the grass has suddenly started growing at last. Just in time with the lambs expected any time now! The plan is for Bess to keep Frederica company at night in the maternity ward and for Ethel, Baarbara and Bella to stay outside together. I am hoping everyone will approve of this course of action. We find out tonight which is the first night that the charts say we can expect something to happen. 

We wait and see.
Regular Events
Wednesdays: Morning Prayer at St Nicholas Tillingham 9.15am

Wednesdays: Café Extra at St Lawrence Centre 2.30pm to 4pm

Thursdays:       Holy Communion at St Peter’s Chapel 9.00am

Fridays:             Morning Prayer at St Thomas Church 8.15 am   

Fridays:             Pop in Café at St Thomas from 8.45 – 11am. All are welcome.

Fridays              May 18th Holy Communion at Downhall Residential Home 14.30     

First Friday of the month 6.30pm Hymn Practice at St Thomas Church
Bradwell Flower Show 
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Remember its Bradwell Flower Show on Saturday the 4th August. Look at the Schedule on the web site http://www.essexinfo.net/bradwell-on-sea-flowershow/ or pick one up from the local shops or the Doctor’s surgery.

It’s now time to plan what you could enter into the show, your prize vegetable, flowers for cutting, or maybe some pot plants?

SAVE THE DATE
Saturday 23 June noon to 3.00pm

Ploughman's picnic with garden games

at Glebe Farm, Dengie

in aid of St James' Church, Dengie

Tickets £7.50 or a family ticket £25 (based on 2 adults and their children)

Contact Hilary 779237 or Ann 779540

